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Thursday 15th November

Dear Parents, 

This week is Anti-Bullying week, and throughout the week the children have been participating in a range of lessons and assemblies to promote the anti-bullying message. I thought I would take the opportunity to share with you some of the procedures and strategies we use in school to promote high standards of behaviour and to resolve any bullying issues. 

Celebrating the Positive

First and foremost, we praise children for their good behaviour in classrooms and around school. All staff will reinforce our high expectations by identifying children who are doing the right thing and drawing attention to it. To ensure that this positive approach is consistent across the school, we use a variety of reward systems which are explained below:

Reward Systems:
Golden Time: Each child can earn up to two points each week for good behaviour. Additional points can be earned by gaining Superstar, Kindness and Rights Right of the Month Awards (see below). Children must earn a certain number of points each half term, in order to participate in a 30 minute Golden Time activity.
Golden Children: This reward is to recognise children who, without exception, display outstanding behaviour at all times. Each child begins each half term as a Golden Child, but will be removed from the list if they receive warnings or reflections because of unacceptable behaviour.

Team Points: Individual children are awarded team points throughout the week for good work, attitude and general manners. The team with the most points each week receives a rosette, and the team with the most rosettes at the end of the half-term is awarded a non-uniform day.

Golden Tickets: Adults award Golden Tickets to whole classes for good behaviour around school and excellent attitudes towards work in class. Golden Tickets are added up weekly and the winning class is suitably rewarded at the end of the week. In addition to this, when a class earns a Golden Ticket, they will record it on the passport style chart. When each class reaches different milestones on the chart, they will be rewarded. This passport system will run on a half-termly basis.
Superstar Awards: Teachers nominate two or three children each week for superstar awards. Certificates are given out each Friday during our weekly Awards Assembly. Children will also be awarded Kindness Awards within these assemblies, in addition to the Superstar Awards. 
Kindness Awards: Teachers will nominate one child each week for a Kindness Award. This award will be given for visible acts of kindness during the week. 

Right of The Month Awards: Each month, the school focuses on promoting one of the children’s rights. At the end of the month, Unicef Reps will nominate children from each class who have promoted this right within the life of the school. 
Addressing Low Level Disruption in Lessons
To secure outstanding levels of behaviour during lessons, all teachers operate a three-warning traffic light system. Children begin every lesson on green, and move to amber if they receive a second warning during the lesson. Children who receive a third warning move to red and spend time in our reflection room at lunchtime. Children who continue to misbehave during lessons, even after being moved to red, will be removed from the classroom to enable the lesson to continue without disruption for other learners.
Addressing Non-Compliant Behaviour

Fortunately, non-compliant behaviour is extremely rare. However, the school will not tolerate non-compliant behaviour in any form, regardless of circumstance, needs or maturity. We believe that no individual has the right to compromise teaching and learning for others and any steps necessary will be taken to address this should the need arise. 
Examples of Non-Compliant Behaviour
Arguing with staff.

Refusing to follow instructions.

Leaving a room without permission.

Refusing to work.

Causing deliberate disruption to lessons.

Strategies that the school uses to address non-compliant behaviour are:
* Informing the child that they are breaking school rules.

* Explaining that refusal to follow instructions is behaving in a way that is unacceptable.

* Explaining that there will be consequences for the behaviour.

* Continuing the lesson as normal, ignoring the non-compliant behaviour.

* Allowing the child access to a Cool Down Zone for a limited period of time.
* Escorting the child to a different classroom.
* Escorting the rest of the class to a different location.
* Seeking assistance from other members of staff.

* Involving the parent in discussions about the non-compliant behaviour. 

* Recording all instances of non-compliant behaviour to identify patterns over time.

If the non-compliance causes a potential safety risk to themselves or others, the child could be excluded from school.
All instances of non-compliant behaviour are recorded.

Responding to more Serious Incidents

The school will not tolerate any child being hurt deliberately (physically or verbally), any behaviour which puts themselves or others at risk or any behaviour which damages or threatens to damage school or personal property. In response to more serious incidents, the school will issue sanctions, provide support and put in place preventative measures which are reasonable and proportionate. When dealing with these more serious incidents, the school will:
* Investigate the matter fully, using witnesses if necessary, in order to obtain a thorough understanding of the incident and the underlying causes as to why the incident happened.

* Ensure each child has the opportunity to provide their account of the incident and that these, along with any witness statements are recorded using the child’s words.
* Place the incident into a wider context, taking into consideration the activity or game being played at the time, the level of provocation, any specific individual needs, or whether there have been any ongoing issues between the children prior to the incident taking place.
* Inform the parents of both children as soon as possible if appropriate.
* Issue appropriate and proportionate sanctions taking into account all of the above.

* Consider strategies that could be employed by the school to eliminate the risk of a reoccurrence. 

Sanctions for more Serious Incidents
The severity of sanctions issued for more serious incidents has the potential to vary significantly depending upon the specific context of each situation. Some of the factors that may influence the decision that is made are:

1. The age and maturity of the children involved.

2. The activity or game being played at the time.
3. The level of provocation.

4. Any specific individual needs.

5. The wider context and frequency of any previous altercations.

6. Previous behaviour records.
7. The specific nature of the incident.
8. The impact the sanction is likely to have.

The range of sanctions used by the school includes:

* De-escalating the incident.

* Issuing a time out.
* Removing Golden Time.

* Removing alternative privileges.

* Issuing one or more Lunch Time Exclusions.

* Issuing a permanent or fixed term exclusion.

Support for Children and Families
We believe that all children have the right to be happy in school, and the right to an education that is not disrupted by the behaviour of others. We also believe that no child would deliberately and consciously wish to misbehave, to be non-compliant or to display more serious behaviour issues, and we believe that there are likely to be underlying reasons for this behaviour. Consequently, the school will always seek to support all children and families for whom behaviour is a concern.
For children who become unhappy in school, and where this is caused by the behaviour of others, the school will, as appropriate:
* Speak to the child to find out why they are unhappy and find out what factors need to change.

* Encourage the child to tell an adult whenever there is an occurrence of the behaviour.

* Make all staff aware of any issues.

* Supervise the child closely during lessons and playtimes.

* Provide the child with access to a pastoral mentor who will monitor the child’s experiences daily.

* Provide the child with pastoral intervention to help them develop strategies and greater resilience.

* Provide the child with additional support through external agencies such as My Esteem.

* Operate an open door policy with the parents of the child and communicate frequently with them. 

* Introduce preventative measures to reduce or eliminate opportunities for the behaviour to occur.

For children who cause concern with their own behaviour, the school will, as appropriate:
* Finding individualised programmes or strategies that may help the child to overcome identified barriers.

* Providing the child with access to pastoral support.

* Putting in place strategies that improve home-school communication such as weekly behaviour charts, diaries, regular meetings etc.

* Signposting families to different agencies who may be able to provide additional support.

* Placing the child on an Individual Behaviour Plan with short term achievable targets.

* Using external agencies such as the school nurse, Gilbrook Outreach or a cognitive behavioural therapist to provide the school, child or parents with alternative strategies.

* Obtaining advice or written reports from an Educational Psychologist to gain a better understanding of the underlying reasons for the behaviour. 

* Holding Team Around the Family meetings. 

* Putting in place measures to prevent the behaviour from happening.

Preventative Measures
In cases where strategies used by the school have not worked and a child continues to carry out actions or behave in a way that they have been told not to, the school will begin to put in place preventative measures. These might include, as appropriate, keeping the children inside at playtimes, restricting the child to specific areas of the playground, ensuring the child is engaged in organised playtime activities run by adults or play-leaders, or preventing them from taking part in certain activities (football, after-school clubs, etc). Preventative measures for repeated disruption during lessons might include moving the child away from the other children in class, or ensuring the child spends time in other classrooms in order to enable learning to continue undisrupted. 

Recording and Monitoring Behaviour
When dealing with behaviour issues on a daily basis, all staff at the school will, if it is appropriate to do so, use de-escalation strategies. This means that the majority of incidents that occur will be dealt with quickly, any issues resolved, and no further actions taken. However, there will clearly be instances where de-escalation is not appropriate, where further action is required and where details need to be recorded. These include:
* Arguing with staff.
* Aggressive behaviour towards other children (fighting, hitting, kicking, pinching, pushing, spitting).
* Bullying or perceived bullying.

* Damage to property.
* Non-compliant behaviour.

* Serious disruption to lessons.

* Stealing.

Recording and monitoring of behaviour will also be undertaken meticulously to establish patterns and trends for children who repeatedly misbehave, or to monitor more complex issues involving specific children which may develop over time. Where either of these situations occur, all staff will be informed. 

Behaviour Plans

Behaviour plans are used to improve the behaviour of a very small number of children who persistently misbehave. Behaviour plans identify a range of strategies that teachers will use to improve behaviour. Behaviour plans are monitored regularly and parents will be informed if their child needs one.    
Counter-Bullying Strategies
The school takes many steps to prevent bullying. Class teachers talk to children frequently in lessons and assemblies about what bullying behaviour looks like and the effect this can have. Teachers remind children often about what to do if they think they are being bullied. The profile of counter-bullying is raised through Anti-Bullying Week, weekly JIGSAW lessons, Philosophy for Children, E-Safety workshops and our partnership with My Esteem.

The school has robust systems in place for dealing with issues relating to bullying and offers parents the reassurance that all concerns are recorded and investigated fully. The school has used a range of successful strategies in the past to resolve many issues quickly, but there will be some instances which will require a more comprehensive range of intervention and monitoring strategies. Details of all the strategies we use to tackle bullying can be found in our Anti-Bullying Policy and Anti-Bullying-Guidelines for Parents. Both documents are on our school website. 

Children are encouraged to report any bullying to an adult immediately and understand that this is often the quickest and easiest way to get bullying to stop.

---

Fortunately, behavioural issues and bullying incidents are very rare, and I would like to congratulate the children on the outstanding behaviour the vast majority of them demonstrate daily. Behaviour is always commented on positively by visitors and whenever we take them out on school visits. The children should feel extremely proud of themselves for this, and are a real credit to the school. If you would like further information, or are concerned that your child may be the victim of bullying, please arrange to speak to myself or the class teacher at your earliest convenience.
Yours sincerely,

Mr C Holmes
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